Minutes OF LYTCHETT MATRAVERS PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

Held on Monday November 18th 2013 at 7:30 in the Sports Club Pavilion, High Street Car Park.

PRESENT were Cllrs: R Miller, J Dyball, K Norris, P Talbot, I Maitland, M Colvey, E Wilson, C Wood and Mr T Watton (Parish Clerk)
Also present were County Councillor Mr F. Drane, Dist Cllr P Webb and fifty one members of the public. 
1. REceipt of apologies for absence – Cllrs A Bush, P Talbot and C McKenzie
2. PRESENTATION by Mr N CrONK, Raglan housing association ltd, regarding a possible housing development. 

Mr Cronk introduced himself as a Regional Development Manager at Raglan Housing Association Ltd. He explained that the Association is in the early stages of working up a possible housing scheme for Lytchett Matravers, in response to what they believe to be a “significant housing need” identified by PDC, to include affordable housing. The Association and PDC were approached in February 2013 by a local landowner and in response that had progressed fairly slowly through the very early stages of the scheme. They noted that this represented an opportunity for the development to include houses for a number of tenures. He explained that this would not all have to fit the definition of “affordable” as PDC  had altered the Planning Guidance  to allow a mix of market and affordable homes. The affordable homes included in the proposal would be reserved for people with a connection to Lytchett Matravers only – and it is for this reason that the development can be located outside of the current settlement boundary (i.e. as a “Rural Exception Site”). Raglan plan to hold a public consultation on this matter locally early in the new year – probably January 2014 in the village hall over an extended period 3-7pm so that residents could drop in to view possible plans and ideas and to discuss any concerns or questions they may have with representatives from Raglan and input to the process. He went on to explain that the purpose of this evening’s session is to alert residents to the possibility of a development proposal and to “set the scene”. He stressed that all that has happened so far is that the proposed development plot has been identified. Mr Cronk made the point that residents’ representations to PDC on this matter are outwith Raglan’s communication and consultation activity on this matter. He also emphasised the Rural Exception Sites are not part of the Purbeck Local Plan.  
The Council Chairman thanked Mr Cronk and invited questions and comments from Council members.  
Cllr Dyball queried the argument Raglan had put forward that this proposed development would help to make Lytchett Matravers a more “sustainable” community. She felt this does not seem to fit well with the nature and circumstances of the village. Mr Cronk explained that in rural communities this concerns infrastructure. He suggested there may be a range of local facilities this development may help to support through additional population and footfall through local businesses, etc. However it was noted that availability of additional school places may be limited. 

Cllr Wood queried the reliability of the data on housing need and the logic of assumptions based upon it. She also referred to the planned development at Huntick Rd (part of the Purbeck Local Plan) which would meet a substantial part of that identified need. Mr Cronk remarked that in order to get planning permission for the suggested additional development it would be necessary that it meets a genuine housing need. It may possibly be necessary to reduce the size of this scheme if the Huntick development goes ahead and the level need reduces. Cllr Miller confirmed that the Parish Council commissioned the last housing needs survey – and noted that PDC have utilised the results. PDC  are unlikely to carry out a further survey until 2016.  
3. PUBLIC  PARTICIPATION SESSION (Standing Orders Suspended)

Mr Peter Atfield explained that he is a Chartered Town Planner and had been asked by some local residents to speak in opposition to the proposed development that had just been spoken about by Mr Cronk.  He wished to deal with this by reference to two main areas of objection – planning policy & specific issues. 
Planning policy: he suggested that residents and council members would know that a site at Huntick Rd is already allocated for residential development, including 25 affordable homes. Whilst it has yet to come forward, it has already been taken out of the green belt. A large amount of affordable housing to meet local needs will be accommodated on that site.  

Mr Atfield commented that The Deans Drove / Foxhills Road site is, however, wholly within the green belt.  Whilst the National Planning Policy Framework and to the Purbeck Local Plan to allow for limited development for affordable housing, it cannot be justified when there is an existing allocation on a non-green belt site.  

He argued that even if there was a justification, Purbeck Council’s own Rural Exception Site Checklist states that where a larger need is identified, it is more suitable to identify two or more smaller sites around the settlement boundary instead of one large site.  He commented that the case he is representing is based on the fact that this site is, in any event, entirely unsuitable.  

He then turned to the site specific reasons why this development should not proceed – for reasons that are again supported by Purbeck Council’s own evidence.  Last year, a Townscape Character Appraisal of the village was published.  It highlights the following:

1. Deans Drove and Foxhills Road are identified as being Critical Townscape where the elements of urban townscape should remain unchanged.  It states :

“…the presence of a number of distinctive informal rural lanes within and on the outskirts of the village is considered to be an important asset ….These lanes would be vulnerable to any highway improvements, and the removal of verges, to provide pavements or installing kerb edgings, would erode their character.  The retention of hedges is also important for maintaining their informality.”

Developing 35 houses will require Deans Drove to be upgraded in exactly this way, which is clearly to be avoided.  

2. The properties either side of Deans Drove are identified as having a Constant Townscape.  The advice for this designation is that there should only be a limited degree of change, such as the replacement of some indifferent buildings; not the wholesale and radical change as envisioned by the Raglan proposal.  

3. The appraisal goes on to analyse the character of the village lanes.  It carries out a SWOT analysis, with particular strength being:

…”valuable views …..notably the valley views along Deans Drove. These views contribute significantly to a sense of place.”
Mr Atfield continued by stating that the objections of local residents are therefore supported by technical evidence.  He argued that the development of this site is entirely unsuitable.  It is a rural location, in the green belt.  In addition to objection to the development itself, the associated vehicle movements (approximately 250 per day) will harm the character of the area, as well as causing highway danger. There is potential for vehicular / pedestrian conflict – particularly as Deans Drove is often used by parents dropping and / or collecting the children from school.  

This is a steep, sloping site.  New housing will substantially overlook the existing adjoining houses, causing loss of privacy to the occupants.  

Mr Atfield concluded by saying that in summary, Raglan should be given no encouragement to pursue these proposals any further.  He argued that Raglan’s suggestions are clearly contrary to Planning Policy.  The development of any housing here would have a substantial adverse visual impact.  The associated vehicle movements would ruin the rural character and cause danger to other road users, including pedestrians.  
Mr Cronk acknowledged that these were valid Planning Policy points. He indicated that in developing a proposal Raglan would use a Design Team and that any loss of green belt would be balanced by the advantage of meeting identified housing needs. He noted and took on board the points regarding vehicles and emphasised that the number of homes built would only be what could be supported by identified needs. Part of the purpose of the consultation exercise in January 2014 would be to explore all of the above points further. 

Two residents developed the concerns about traffic impacts further; firstly by asking how this could be mitigated when the area already suffers from serious congestion now, and secondly by pointing out that the police are actively challenging those who park inconsiderately this week. It was pointed out that the traffic congestion problem has existed for the last 21 years and had steadily worsened. To illustrate these points further, Cllr Wood invited Mr Cronk to stand at the Wareham Rd end of Deans Drove at the beginning and end of a typical school day so that he could see for himself the existing traffic congestion problems. Another resident asked how responsibility for other effects on over-subscribed elements of infrastructure might be picked up – such as the matter of school places.  
Mr Caplan expressed the view that this latest RES idea ignores local strategic planning work. His understanding of the purpose of a RES is to make rural villages more sustainable, but that in this case such a development in Lytchett Matravers would not enhance sustainability and instead it would put existing stretched infrastructure under even more pressure. He also pointed to the turnout both for the previous housing needs survey (only 16%), and the turnout at this meeting and the feelings expressed in opposition to the idea of this scheme. In response Mr Cronk said that he recognised the legitimate concerns expressed by those present at this meeting. However he pointed out that Lytchett Matravers has a population of over 3000 residents and there is likely to be a range of views. He stressed that Raglan wished to ensure that the housing needs data used is robust and that all residents receive the opportunity to express their views without pressure, and to feel that they will be listened to. He assured those present that Raglan would not go forward with the scheme if they were not confident that there is a housing need.      

Mr Dunlop observed that typical RES schemes tend to be very small. In this case this is not so; it is also on a site which it is argued is inappropriate in terms of topography and surrounding character – so it would significantly alter the landscape. In addition, any residents living there would be on the outskirts of the village and would almost inevitably need to use vehicles to use local facilities such as the village shops, library, etc. Cllr Wood commented that it is understood that if it went ahead, this scheme would be the largest RES in the country. Cllr Taylor referred to the Neighbourhood Plan process which the community is currently engaged in. He felt that this RES scheme cuts right across it, as it is outwith normal strategic planning activity. 

The Parish Council Chairman stated that some time prior to this scheme being suggested, the Council had carefully considered the principle of making housing available and affordable for people with a local connection –  and they supported this principle. But that any scheme to meet any such need had to be an appropriate one. 
There were no other contributions to “Public Participation”. 

4. DECLARATIONS OF PECUNIARY INTEREST; AND CONSIDERATION OF REQUESTS FOR SPECIAL DISPENSATIONS UNDER SECTION 33 OF THE LOCALISM ACT 2011. There were none. 
5. CHAIRMAN’S ANNOUNCEMENTS. 
Cllr Miller advised that he wished the December Full Council meeting to commence at 7pm and finish at 9pm to enable the members to attend a social event with their partners. 
6.      THE MINUTES of the Council meeting on October 21st 2013 were approved and signed by the Chairman.    
7.      MATTERS ARISING & UPDATE ON ACTION POINTS.
· Minute 13, FIT Registration, 2nd bullet point, Inaugural ceremony. The Parish Clerk reported that he had spoken to the Chairman of the Sports Club who had given his agreement for the plaque to be installed on an outer wall of the Sports Club Pavilion. It was noted that the sign has now been received.  
· Minute 2, 16th Sept 2013 – “No dogs” signage for Rocket Park: It was noted that two such signs have been ordered by the Parish Clerk.  

8.  REPORT FROM DISTRICT COUNCILLORS. 
District Councillor P Webb reported on the following:

On 12th November it was decided not to move forward with shared services / back office functions with EDDC and Christchurch Borough Council. The decision not to proceed was taken with all members in agreement (one abstention). Instead it was decided to look at this again after the May 2015 elections. 

PDC agreed its response to the consultation on the Dorset Home Choice allocation policy. The Council supports the key change to the current policy to extend the length of local connection to 5 years before being able to access the housing register. It is believed that there are a number of people who have pressing needs who may be able to get on the housing register more quickly. These are “vulnerable” categories identified in legislation. 

Additional work was approved in relation to the provision of potential sites for gypsies and travellers. There has been a Dorset-wide Traveller Accommodation Assessment of the need for permanent and transit pitches. 33 permanent pitches are needed in Purbeck by 2028 and land supply for 24 has to be demonstrated by 2018. It will be summer 2014 before any concrete proposals for sites and their location come to PDC. Clarification on the veracity of the needs assessment is being sought, as some Districts have no sites and therefore there were no responses and therefore no perceived need for sites in their areas. 

PDC approved the appointment of an Economic Development Officer for a 2 year term, together with pump priming funding. The purpose is to generate “ready to go” projects e.g. starter units at Dorset Green and Westminster Rd, as well as working to get Purbeck’s fair share of money via the Dorset LEP to improve road access, and further business development. 

PDC agreed to give £50,000 towards a new village hall in Moreton. PDC can give 10% (up to £50K) on village hall projects. 
9.  REPORT FROM COUNTY COUNCILLOR.

County Cllr Drane reported on the following:

He had questioned at the DCC Full Council meeting recently that if Bedfordshire County Council (similar size to DCC) could provide a bus service covering evenings, Sundays, and rural areas, etc. why could DCC not do the same. A discussion on the matter of bus services is to be held at the next DCC Cabinet meeting on 4 December 2013. 
In his previous report to the Parish Council, Cllr Drane stated that DCC had spent £2m moving the Dorset County Library. He had now ascertained that DCC will own the Library and Learning Centre building in 25 years through an amortisation rent of £260.000 pa. The Capital budget for fit-out of the Library and Learning Centre was £950.000.

He reported that he had recently attended the Dorset Police and Crime Panel meeting. This meeting was taken up entirely by consideration of the candidates for Chief Executive of the Police and Crime Commissioners.  
10.   REPORTS FROM SUB-COMMITTEES AND WORKING GROUPS
Neighbourhood Plan:  Receipt of a map from PDC and the Freepost Business Reply Licence from Royal Mail are currently awaited. An invoice for the £84 Licence fee is expected. 

It was reported that a question has been added the questionnaire regarding the preferred route to school. 

It was noted that the questionnaire returns drop boxes need to be ready by 30th November. These are being prepared by Peter Webb. 

Councillors will hand deliver the questionnaires to each household in the community. 

11.  Recommendations of Committees:

(a) Environment & Amenities Cttee – 4th November 2013 There were none. 
(b) Planning Cttee – 7th November 2013 There were none.   

It was AGREED to receive the minutes of the above meetings.   

12.  Consideration of risk assessment – Allotment fields.

After a brief discussion during which it was confirmed that the new lock and chain had been fitted to the pedestrian gate, and a minor amendment was decided upon, the Risk Assessment was AGREED by 6 of the Councillors present. There were two abstentions and none against. A copy of the agreed Risk Assessment report is attached as Appendix 1 to these minutes. 

It was also AGREED that Cllr Taylor would ascertain the costs involved in removing the area of rubble which the Allotment Society had intended in turning into additional car parking, removing the bricks which had been put in the vehicle gateway, and demolishing and removing the pavilion. Action: Cllr Taylor to act accordingly. 
13. Consideration and approval of year end accounting statements, 2012-13. It was noted that Pam White had not yet completed the requested changes to the statements, so this item was deferred until the December meeting.  
14.
Feedback / recommendation on conference calls with IFAs.

It was noted that the IFAs had been chosen at random. It was questioned whether the search had been wide enough.  It was agreed to refer this matter back to the Finance & Policy Committee for further consideration, including finding out what other Councils might be doing, and to consider splitting the investment between the recommendations of two IFAs. Action: Parish Clerk to add this matter to the agenda of the December Full Council meeting. 
15.
Proposed amendments to allotment rental agreement.

The Parish Clerk explained that the necessary amendments related solely to the change in rental period from 1st April- 31st March, to 1st Jan – 31st Dec, to take effect from January 2014. These changes were unanimously AGREED. A copy of the revised Rental Agreement is attached at Appendix 2 to these minutes.     

16. REPORTS Of TRAINING ACTIVITy UNDERTAKEN IN THE PAST MONTH
There were no further reports.  
17. REPORTS FROM REPRESENTATIVES (by exception)
	Village Fayre 
	DAPTC
	Footpaths
	Village Hall

	School Liaison
	Youth Organisations
	Sports Club
	


The following reports were made:

Village Fayre:  The next meeting is due on 19th November. It was clarified that booking of the use of the recreation ground field requires an approach to be made to the Sports Club. The Parish Clerk advised that he would provide Cllr Maitland with the contact details for the Sports Club Chairman and Secretary. 

DAPTC: Cllr Norris reported that he had attended the Purbeck Area meeting. 
Footpaths:  It was reported that Jubilee Walk is now finished. 

Deans Drove – Foxhills Open Space path: the council is awaiting replies from Mr D Fairbairn, Legal Services PDC, and Mr A Bird, Planning PDC. It was reported that the owner of a developed property from which a £1000 Section 106 payment is due has indicated that this will not be made until the property concerned is sold. This matter has been taken up with PDC. This money is expected as part of the funding for the path. 

18. Council to approve the following payments due:-
	Inv
	To Whom
	For What
	Net
	VAT
	Total 

	3248
	T Watton
	Clerk’s salary –  Nov (12 equal monthly payments  by sanding order) 
	875.96
	0.00
	875.96

	3249
	T Homer 
	Handyman duties – Oct (including reimbursement of purchase for timber for bench repair) 
	238.00
	0.00


	238.00

	3250
	Continental Landscapes 
	Grass Cutting, Southern end of Rec – Oct
	20.00
	4.00
	24.00

	3251
	The Landscape Group 
	Cemetery Maintenance Oct 13
	303.49
	60.70
	364.19

	3252
	S Mills – Garden Services 
	Clear Astro footpath and pitch surround. Weedkilling subcontracted to P Steed (lic no 00424281)
	185.00
	0.00
	185.00

	3253
	J Dyball 
	Reimbursement of expenses included on council business – postage & mileage 
	28.44
	0.00
	28.44


These were AGREED. 
19. CORRESPONDENCE.

A letter from the Land Registry confirming completion of the registration of the Recreation Ground under Fields In Trust. 

A letter from PDC Finance Department advising that they have decided to continue to pay the Council Tax Support Grant to Parish and Town Councils in 2014/15. This will be paid in two equal payments alongside the precept payments in April and September 2014. 

A letter from PDC advising of an application for works to protected trees at Quoins, Jennys Lane, Lytchett Matravers.

An email from John Williamson, Rights of Way Department, DCC, in which he informed councillors that DCC may have up to £100K available for restoration of local paths. It was agreed that Cllr Wood would meet Mr Williamson to discuss this. Related to this, Cllr Norris advised that he had contacted DCC to report that the work they had done on Church Walk was not yet complete in that there is still serious damage to the surface and a fallen tree obstructing walkers.

Cllr Miller reported on two letters he had received from Camborne Energy in relation to the solar farm proposals for Newtons Farm and Race Farm. This company are suggesting a donation to Lytchett Minster school as a “community benefit”. It was agreed that Cllr Miller would reply to suggest that some of the community benefit should be directed towards this parish. 

20. MATTERS OF INTEREST AND INFORMATION 
Cllrs Dyball and Wood have attended a Purbeck Heritage Network meeting recently. 

Cllr Norris has reported two local problems to DCC: the broken finger post at the High St / Middle Rd / Lime Kiln Rd cross roads and a persistent road water problem water at Bulbury. 
The meeting closed at 9.40pm.
Annotated by/on ……………………………..            Signed by/on …………………………
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